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“Do you believe in aliens?” I’ll admit that wasn’t the question I expected from a
passerby a number of years back while I was leaving church but I went with it and
said that no, I don’t believe in aliens. That prompted a bit of a lecture about how
the universe is large and no reasonable person thinks there is only life on earth. 
“I agree,” was my response. “I think there certainly could be life on other planets.” 
“But you told me you didn’t believe in aliens,” my questioner protested.
“I don’t” I replied. “Because whether I think that aliens may be real or not doesn’t
change my life. It doesn’t matter one way or the other to my day. And the things I
believe in make a difference not just in what I think but in how I live.”

I know that we often use the words think and believe interchangeably in casual
conversation. But the fact is that within the church belief means something more
than just thinking something might be true without proof. Belief is also when we
trust, we hope, we have faith about things that are important, that matter to how we
live and lead our lives. It doesn’t matter if you believe that one of the women who
came to the tomb on Easter morning was named Salome. It does matter that you
believe that the women were witnesses to Jesus rising from death. Which brings us
to this morning’s gospel reading.

Easter Sunday evening the disciples are gathered behind locked doors out of fear of
those who had killed Jesus. And Jesus appears among them and says “Peace Be
With You” and shows them his hands and his side. Jesus blesses the disciples and
they are overjoyed to experience the truth of the Resurrection for themselves. But
of course there is a disciples who is missing. 

Thomas is not with the others and when he hears their story of Jesus being alive, he
protests saying "Unless I see the mark of the nails in his hands, and put my finger
in the mark of the nails and my hand in his side, I will not believe." And the next
Sunday the disciples and Thomas are gathered together and Jesus appears among
them and says “Peace Be With you” 

And then Jesus turns to Thomas and says "Put your finger here and see my hands.
Reach out your hand and put it in my side. Do not doubt but believe." To which
Thomas replies “My Lord and My God.” And Jesus questions whether Thomas
believes because he has seen and blesses those who have heard and believed
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without seeing for themselves. 

Now this gospel lesson is always the story we hear the week after Easter and I think
that is for a very specific reason. Because when we hear that the tomb is empty,
when we are told that Jesus who was dead is now alive, we are confronted with an
unusual, surprising, and some would say difficult story to accept. Which leads us to
consder what it means to believe. 

Because Thomas doesn’t believe when the other disciples tell him that they have
seen Jesus. He isn’t willing to accept to consider, or to hope, that they might be
telling the truth. He wants proof.  But before we get too down on Thomas, I think it
is important to note that when Jesus first appears to the disciples, the ones who had
seen him suffer and die, after he speaks to them the scripture says that he shows
them his hands and his side. 

Why? Well, quite simply they need to see that the person appearing to them really
is Jesus. Which they do and they believe. But Thomas isn’t willing to simply accept
their witness or to even say I need to see for myself before I believe. He demands to
touch the wounds, to put his hands in those marks, before he will consider that
Jesus might be alive.

Which actually brings us to what I think is the good news of our reading which
happens when Jesus appears to the disciples and Thomas, good news which comes
in two parts. The first is that Jesus meets Thomas in his doubts. He doesn’t reject
him or condemn him for having them. But neither is Jesus willing to overlook
Thomas’ dimissal of what the other disciples experienced. Jesus comes to him but
questions him about his rejection of what the others said.

The second part of the good news is that Thomas doesn’t need the proof he thinks
he does in order to believe. Jesus appears, speaks to him, and invites him to touch
the wounds and the gospel moves directly to Thomas’ profession of faith. Which
suggests that he realizes simply be seeing like the others that Jesus in front of him. 

Now there is no question that after the encounter in the upper room the disciples
believe that Jesus is alive. There is no question when Jesus meets Thomas that he
believes as well. And here I need to make the distinction that I made at the start.
The disciples think that Jesus is alive because they see him. But they also believe
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that he is alive. And I say that they believe because Jesus being alive changes their
world. It isn’t a nice fact but rather a life changing experience. Because Jesus is
alive the disciples have hope, they have a new understanding of the world, they see
the way forward which will lead them from being followers of Jesus to being those
who tell and share the good news of Jesus’ death and resurrection with others. 

Which is why Thomas answers “My Lord and my God” after Jesus appears to him.
Thomas realizes that the other disciples are telling him the truth about Jesus being
alive. And he also believes. Thomas makes the connections between what has
happened to Jesus and the message Jesus proclaimed in his life. He sees that Jesus
is the Saviour, the Messiah, the one sent for him to follow. But he also believes that
God is at work in Jesus and through Jesus in a way which can not be denied. So he
makes a profession of faith. He trusts, he hopes, he places his faith in Jesus- in
other words he believes. 

Now, none of us were in the Upper Room when Jesus appeared to the disciples.
None of us have seen the Risen Jesus appearing before us. We can’t prove beyond
a shadow of a doubt to another person that Jesus is alive. But we can still believe.
Because as I said earlier belief isn’t about knowing for a fact or having proof that
soemthing is true. Belief is about hoping, trusting and having faith. 

And we are those who have heard the story of the first disciples who were
witnesses to those things. We have heard the stories of those who came later and
the witness of the church which carries the good news of Jesus into the world. And
we may still have doubts, uncertainties, and we may not understand exactly or
completely what happened or what God is doing through the resurrection. But the
truth is that we don’t have to. 

All we need to do is hope in the story that on the third day Jesus rose from death.
All we need do is trust that the goodness of God, the love God has for us, is greater
than anything else. All we need to do is believe and allow that belief to transform
our hearts and guide our hands. 

Because when we do that then we are blessed because the good news becomes part
of who we are. And we in turn, by living as followers of Jesus and showing the
grace and mercy of God in our lives, we in turn become the way in which God
blesses our world. 


